Whitchurch Parish Council


               Clerk to the Council – Mrs Ann-Marie Davies


Minutes of the meeting of Whitchurch Parish Council on Monday 8 February 2016 in the St Johns Hall, at 7.30pm 
Present: - 

Chairman Ashley Bond




Vice Chairman Paul Foot




Councillor Charlotte Lincoln




Councillor Mark Parrott 




County Councillor Netta Glover




District Councillor Janet Blake




Plus 13 residents

1. To note apologies for absence: to accept apologies for absence – Apologies were received from Councillor David Meakin and Councillor Paul Alderman.
2. Open Forum for Parishioners: (under adjournment).

A resident asked the Parish Council if they had considered the benefits of having a Neighbourhood Plan for the village. The Chairman responded that a representative from a local Housing Consultancy would be coming along to the March or April meeting to provide a presentation which would include further information on Neighbourhood Plans. He also told those present that a sum in the region of £10,000 would be needed to produce a Neighbourhood Plan and that rather than a defence for housing in the village, residents should keep in mind that a Neighbourhood Plan would have to include areas where the village would be happy to see new housing. Councillor Blake advised the group that the Vale of Aylesbury Local Plan (VALP) would be out for comments from the public in the Spring and for consultation in the Summer. Any Neighbourhood Plan written would have to be in sync with the VALP. It was hoped the VALP would be sent to the examiner by the end of the year and adopted before March 2017. The classification of Whitchurch and numbers of new housing which could be expected in our area was discussed. Councillor Blake agreed to find out our classification and growth expectation and let the Clerk know.
Several residents attended and sought the backing of the Parish Council to oppose the planning application for new housing in Newman Close. No application had yet been received for consideration by the Parish Council.

Councillor Blake also advised those present that AVDC had voted to increase council tax by 1.99%. This equated to a rise of just over five pence a week for a band D property.

Councillor Glover read a written prepared report which is attached to these minutes.

3. Declaration of interest in items on the agenda: to declare any interests – Chairman Ashley Bond declared his interest as Members of the AVDC Strategic Development Control Group and also the Development Management Committee.
4. To confirm the minutes of the meeting of Tuesday 12 January 2016 - the minutes were agreed and signed as a correct record.
5. To update on matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting and agree any further actions required. The Clerk advised that the action for Councillor Ford which was to provide addresses for the properties on the access paths from the Meadows to the Orchards to be written to asking for their vegetation to be cut back to an acceptable level would be carried over to the next meeting. The Clerk would also contact Jean Fox to ask her to attend the March or April meeting to provide a presentation which should include Neighbourhood Plans.
       ACTION: SF/AMD

In terms of the light still out by Two Hoots, the Clerk was to set up a site meeting with the lighting contractor and the Chairman to discuss replacement lanterns to this area.
ACTION: AMD
6. Planning: To discuss planning applications and make recommendation, and to include those 
planning applications received after this agenda is published, if urgent:
a) To receive an update on the planning application for 59 homes at the Oving Road – Councillors discussed this planning application and the reasons for its refusal. More details can be found on the AVDC website.
b) 15/04233/AGN - Barrettstown Manor Farm, Oving Road, Whitchurch, Buckinghamshire, HP22 4ES - Steel Portal frame – The Clerk advised the group that this planning application had been refused so no further action was needed by the Parish Council.
7. Finance: 

a. To draw cheques
The Council resolved to draw the following cheques:-

PCC Whitchurch

chq 514

£16.00

Ann-Marie Davies

chq 515

£361.84

Aylesbury Mains Ltd
chq 516

£147.12

Bullfinch Gas Equipment
chq 517

£358.80

Swarco Traffic Ltd

chq 518

£240.00

b. To agree accounts for December 2015 – the accounts for December were agreed as a correct record.
c. To decide whether to renew the maintenance contract for the Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign in the village – following discussion Councillors agreed to enter into a further maintenance contract for the Mobile Vehicle Activated sign with Swarco. A cheque was raised – see above for further detail.
d. To consider further details on the Queen’s birthday celebrations and decide whether to make a financial contribution towards events organised by WCCA. The Chairman opened the meeting to the floor so that Jeremy Sampson the Chairman of WCCA could take part in discussions. Following lengthy discussion the Parish Council agreed to fund the purchase of a gas fuelled beacon which would be lit to celebrate the Queens 90th birthday on 21 April 2016. The Clerk was asked to register the event (which would be held at The Swan Public house and include a free burger/hot dog for local residents) with the Pageant master Bruno Peek.




ACTION: AMD 
On behalf of the Parish Council Councillor Lincoln thanked Jeremy Sampson for taking the time to organise the event.

8. Highways, Footpaths & Footways, Street Lighting: The Clerk updated the group on the phone call she had received from Environmental Health at AVDC in relation to the rats at the Recreation Ground. They had identified a property which had a compost bin which they believed could be the source of the issue. Residents near to this property had also been written to asking them to remove peanuts and bird food for the next three months as it could add to the problem.
The Clerk also reported that she had arranged a future regular walkabout with a colleague from the Vale of Aylesbury Housing Trust. The Chairman would also join this walk as he could provide invaluable local knowledge. The Clerk would set up the first meeting.












ACTION: AMD 
Councillor Foot reported that the streetlight to the outside of 5 & 6 Ashgrove Gardens was on at all times. The Clerk would report to the lighting contractor.


ACTION: AMD

Councillors discussed the partially collapsed wall in Oving Road and referred to the traffic problems this was causing. It was now in the hands of AVDC who had written to the residents asking them to rectify the situation within the next 14 days. 

9. Recreation Ground
Councillor Foot had undertaken his monthly routine inspection of the Play area and had provided the checklist. A couple of areas although not urgent could do with some attention. The Chairman and Clerk would pick up these issues on their walkround. The Clerk would forward the checklist to all Councillors for their information. 





ACTION: AMD 
10. To consider correspondence and other communications received since last meeting:
a. To consider whether to undertake a public consultation to gauge support of local residents for a pedestrian crossing – following the results of the feasibility study which was undertaken by Transport for Buckinghamshire and which stated that in their professional opinion ‘we would not be able to justify the crossing of these facts alone…..Therefore it is recommended that the Parish Council undertake a comprehensive local consultation to ascertain the level of support/objection to the crossing in its proposed location. This can be documented and used to potentially justify the installation of the crossing. We believe this is essential prior to committing further budget to the scheme.’ Councillors discussed this item and whether they should carry out this consultation so that a bid could be put into the New Homes Bonus fund in time for their end of July deadline. The Clerk agreed to speak to the Grants and Voluntary Sector Support Officer at AVDC for further detail on how detailed the consultation needed to be and to place this matter onto the March agenda for further consideration.
ACTION: AMD

11. To agree the date of the next meeting – the date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 14 March at 7.30pm in the St Johns Hall.
Signed: 


                    Date
8 Station Road

www.whitchurchpc.org 

Stoke Mandeville

Aylesbury

Bucks HP22 5UL

annmariedavies55@gmail.com


01296 614274


